INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 31 JULY 2003 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman), Councillors Aldersey, Bowman C S, Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Hendry (as substitute for Councillor Glover), Miss Martlew and im Thurn.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Earp attended the meeting as an observer;


Councillor Bloxham, Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport, and 
Councillor Mrs Bowman, Portfolio Holder for Economic Prosperity.

IOS.54/03
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Glover.

IOS.55/03
WELCOME
The Chairman welcomed to the meeting those new Members of the Committee, Councillor Earp and, in particular, the member of the public who was in attendance.

IOS.56/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting any item on the Agenda.

IOS.57/03
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings held on 17 April, 19 May and 19 June 2003 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meetings.

IOS.58/03
CALL-INS

There were no matters which had been subject to call-in.

IOS.59/03
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.48/03 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 August – 30 November 2003) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee.  

Dr Taylor then reported the present position on each matter within the Forward Plan and responded to Members’ questions.

With reference to KD.040/03 – Strategic Development Agreements – Lower Viaduct, a Member expressed concern as regards the potential disposal of land for a superstore in the centre of Carlisle.  He felt that the issue should be considered in conjunction with related planning approvals for additional retail capacity and the traffic impact thereof.   Other Members were concerned at the apparent lack of a long-term strategic plan governing the development of City Centre land and questioned the cumulative effect of such development.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Forward Plan (1 August to 30 November 2003) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

(2) That this Committee requests the Executive to take account of the cumulative effect of retail development authorised to date and the traffic impact associated therewith for the City Centre area, when considering the issue of Strategic Development Agreements – Lower Viaduct.

IOS.60/03
SUBJECT REVIEW – ENVIRONMENTAL PERFORMANCE OF THE COUNCIL
Pursuant to Minute IOS.18/03, the Chairman welcomed Ms Debbie Critchley of Government Office North West (GONW) who had been invited to the meeting to assist Members in gathering evidence on areas of prioritisation for the Subject Review on Environmental Performance of the Council.   Copies of the Overview and Scrutiny Manager’s report (OS.01/03) had also been circulated by way of background information.

The Chairman acknowledged that the Council had previously attempted to improve its environmental performance, but had met with limited success.

Ms Critchley commenced by providing details of her professional background and experience with GONW spanning some twenty seven years, the last eighteen months of which had been dedicated to working with GONW’s Environmental Team on sustainable development.   She outlined the requirements placed upon GONW as regards sustainable development, together with progress achieved to date.

Ms Critchley then responded to a number of questions from Members, including:

What were the key requirements for an authority wishing to improve its environmental performance?
The authority would require to examine all internal operations in terms of their impact on the environment, assess that impact with a view to determining the adverse effects thereof, prioritise and look at ways to address those issues – “aspects and impacts process”.    It would be a vast exercise and there was no “quick fix” solution.   It was therefore important to set benchmarks and achievable targets, and start working towards them.  It was particularly important to prioritise those areas with greatest environmental impact and to progress incrementally.  A “traffic light” system could be used to classify targets.   Seeking to be over ambitious would only serve to demoralise staff whose goodwill and involvement were essential.  It was further vital to let people know when they had done a good job in achieving targets, to thank them accordingly and publicise successes.  In addition, it was especially important to get senior management on board.

Was there a list detailing the worst polluters in Local Authorities?
No, every system would be unique to the particular authority/organisation and only the City Council could decide upon its areas of concern.  It may, however, be useful for the Council to consult with other District Councils  whose issues were similar to our own.  In addition, organisations such as the Local Authority Eco-Management and Audit Scheme (EMAS) and the Environment Agency could provide extensive advice and information which would prove invaluable.  Also Groundwork which sponsored education on Environmental Management may be of assistance.

The Head of Environmental Protection Services advised that the Council already had good working links with Groundwork locally and had a significant amount of information available to assess major issues for the Authority.  He stressed that energy consumption was a major issue for the Council and, as a first step, an exercise required to be undertaken to assess areas of energy and water consumption.

Which Authorities in this region were setting the pace – who should the Council use as a role model?
Knowsley Metropolitan Borough Council was quite well advanced and Liverpool City Council had undertaken some good work, all the others were at varying stages of success.

What were the potential costs involved in making changes?
Clearly that was dependant upon what the Council wished to do, but examples of low cost solutions included:

· Recycling paper and buying recycled paper

· The introduction of video conferencing equipment/telekitting which would obviate the need to travel, but provide a very efficient means of communication

· Encourage people to use phones, e-mail, travel together

· Replace fleet cars with greener options – low cc/emission, LPG or dual fuel.  With regard to the latter is was possible to get grant assistance to assist people in converting their own cars.

· If members of staff used their own cars a senior Officer should have to sign that off, particularly as regards long journeys.

Whilst it was not always possible to move to new buildings, you could scrutinise existing buildings using BREEM with a view to making them environmentally friendly.  If a refurbishment exercise was to be undertaken, then the installation of light sensitive systems, solar panelling etc could save money in the longer term.

The Portfolio Holder for Economic Prosperity commented that this was a rural area with limited public transport which left many people with no option but to use their own cars.  Ms Critchley acknowledged that it was easier to achieve a reduction in car use in the Cities, but there were long-term solutions e.g. car sharing which could be examined in exchanged for free car parking, it was a question of striking a balance.

The first step towards ‘greening’ the Authority’s travel behaviour would be to carry out a survey of employees’ current usage.  Targets could then be set to reduce single car occupancy and increase the proportion of work journeys on public transport, based on this information.  Improvements could also be made by ensuring that when fleet vehicles were replaced the new models were smaller and less polluting.

A Member questioned the Council’s policy on recycled paper.  Mr Speirs advised that currently no such policy existed but that could usefully be incorporated within the Council’s Procurement Strategy.  Photocopiers could also be set to default to double sided copying.

Would it be appropriate for the Council to seek EMAS certification?
Meeting the EMAS criteria was very demanding and the best way forward would initially be the implementation of an Environmental Management System.  Such systems could be paper based, however, computerised systems (e.g. Envoy) proved to be more readily accessible to a large number of people and such a system had been adopted by GONW.  

Mr Speirs agreed that, whilst EMAS accreditation was worthwhile, it would take tremendous effort and many Authorities simply followed that route.   He suggested that Commercial and Technical Services’ staff might investigate software currently in use in order that a comparison may be drawn.

What scope existed for ‘greening’ procurement within the confines of European procurement rules?
It was necessary to comply with OJEC, however, it would be possible to build into a contract the fact that the Council had certain criteria it wished to meet.

Ms Critchley tabled copies of the following documentation, which may be of assistance to the Committee in progressing this area of their work: 

· The Environment Agency’s publication Envirowise GG256 – Green officiency: running a cost-effective, environmentally aware office.


· A table of comparison prices between ordinary stationery items and their environmental equivalents

· GONW Green Travel Plan – Travel Plan Survey Analysis

· The Newcastle Estate Sustainable Development Policy

Ms Critchley added that when the Government introduced new policies which were found to work, the trend often was to impose them upon Local Authorities some years down the line.

A Member suggested that Carlisle City Council’s approach to date had been of “sensible, piecemeal initiatives but with no overall, coherent approach to improving environmental performance”.  

In summarising the lessons learnt from the witness, the following were highlighted by the Chairman:

· Any improvement plans must be ‘owned’ by staff, Members and senior management

· Benchmark against others, set achievable targets

· Progress incrementally – do not try to do everything at once

· Publicise successes (internally and externally)

The Chairman thanked Ms Critchley for her attendance which had proved extremely informative.

RESOLVED – That the information and advice provided by Ms Critchley, as detailed above, be noted.

The meeting adjourned at 12 noon and reconvened at 12.06 pm.

IOS.61/03
SUPPORTING COMMUNITIES BEST VALUE REVIEW
Pursuant to Minute IOS.47/03, Ms Mooney (Executive Director) presented report CE.12/03 updating the Committee on progress to date with the Supporting Communities Best Value Review. 

The Best Value Review Team had been reconstituted to reflect the change in focus of the Review agreed by this Committee and to ensure that external organisations were involved as members of the Team, which would be particularly helpful in terms of the ‘challenge’ aspect of the Review.  The first meeting of the Team had taken place on 21 July 2003 and the minutes of that meeting were attached for information at appendix 2 to the report.

The Review Team had discussed the Timetable, Project Plan and commitment to meeting the deadline.   It was felt that, given the history of the Review and difficulty of completing it over the last two years, it was important to adhere to the deadline, but without missing any of the stages.

Members of the Team considered that some of the early work, particularly in relation to the Baseline Assessment, could be covered by the Team who could undertake the scoping element of the Review, rather than by holding a Members’ Workshop in August. 

The Team also felt that it would be helpful if the Lead Officer could be delegated to approve the outcome of the Scoping activity in August, in consultation with the Chairman, and for the Committee to ratify that decision at its meeting on 11 September 2003.

The Review Team also agreed the intended outcomes of the Review, details of which were attached at Appendix 3.

Ms Mooney then responded to Members’ questions.

Whilst acknowledging the tight timetable, the Chairman expressed concern at the proposed level of involvement of Members in the scoping exercise. She suggested that the way forward may be for an open invitation to be extended to all Members of this Committee to attend when that was undertaken. Members were also concerned as regards the County Council’s involvement in the Review.

Ms Mooney welcomed Members’ input and would advise Members when a date had been arranged.   She added that the County Council had intimated that it was unable to be involved at any level due to capacity issues which was regrettable, however, it was hoped to fill that gap through informal discussions with fellow Officers.  The input of Social Services through consultation was also crucial.

RESOLVED –  That this Committee approved the following:

(a) The Best Value Review Timetable and Project Plan, which identified the completion date of the Review as January 2004, with a final report to Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee in March 2004.

(b) In view of the short timeframe of the Best Value Review and the cycle of Committee meeting dates over the next two months, the scoping element be carried out by the Review Team, rather than through a Members’ Workshop in August.  The Lead Officer to advise Members of the date of that meeting in order that they may attend and provide input thereto.

(c) The outcomes of the scoping element be approved on the Committee’s behalf by the Lead Officer in August,  in consultation with the Chairman of this Committee with that decision being ratified by the Committee at its meeting on 11 September 2003.

IOS.62/03
WORK PROGRAMME

(a)  
Discussion with Portfolio Holders


The Environment, Infrastructure and Transport; and Economic Prosperity Portfolio Holders had been invited to attend the meeting to identify issues and policy proposals which would be coming forward during the year and to discuss how these could be planned to come to Overview and Scrutiny as appropriate.

The Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder was present, but had required to leave the meeting prior to consideration of this item of business.

The Head of Environmental Protection Services advised that he had discussed the matter with the Portfolio Holder and two major issues were forthcoming, namely:

1. The Waste Strategy; and

2. Dogs (Fouling of Land) Act – extension of the designated area, which would be considered by the Executive on 1 September 2003.

He then responded to Members’ questions as regards the latter issue.

The Economic Prosperity Portfolio Holder was in attendance.  She thanked the Committee for its invitation, expressing the hope that a good working relationship could be maintained.

She advised that the Tourism and City Centre Manager was currently working on a programme of events and would be happy to give a presentation to Members on the subject.  This Committee may wish to oversee the North West Development Agency Single Programme Bid.  In addition, monitoring contact with Carlisle Housing Association may be of interest.

The Chairman thanked the Portfolio Holder for her input.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

(b)
Work Programme for 2003/04
The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme for 2003/04, which took into account matters scheduled to be dealt with by this Committee.

Dr Taylor explained the position as regards the various items of business.  He asked Members to consider how they wished to proceed with the Environmental Performance Subject Review.

The Head of Environmental Protection Services cautioned that Waste Management would take up considerable amounts of Officer time leaving no spare capacity to undertake an environmental impact statement, certainly within the next six to eight months.  He suggested that, for the next meeting, it would be useful if practical steps to address the issue could be identified by Officers from the Commercial and Technical Services Unit.

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer undertook to liaise with the Environment Officer and also Commercial and Technical Services and seek their attendance at that meeting.

A Member asked if he could be provided with previous reports regarding new homes on brownfield sites in order that he may be properly appraised of the matter and the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer undertook to provide the same.

RESOLVED – (1) That the work programme be noted.

(2) That the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer seek the attendance of the Environment Officer and Commercial and Technical Services at the next meeting of this Committee.

(c) The Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee’s Response on Subject Reviews
Pursuant to Minute OSM.40/03, the Committee considered the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee’s decision on Subject Reviews/Inquiries to be included within the Work Programme of Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2003/04.

The Management Committee had allocated reviews regarding Abandoned Vehicles and a one-off session on Transport – Modal Balance in Carlisle for inclusion within this Committee’s work programme.

The Chairman noted that under the Council’s Constitution the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee was unable to undertake a review of Post‑16 Education.  She suggested that the matter be forwarded to the Management Committee to investigate whether flexibility could be built into the Constitution to allow Committees who had expressed an interest in a particular subject to undertake such reviews.

RESOLVED – (1) That the decision of the Management Committee be noted.

(2) That the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee be requested to consider seeking amendment of the Council’s Constitution to enable Committees to undertake Subject Reviews in areas of particular interest to them.

IOS.63/03
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE
It was noted that the meeting had been in progress for three hours.  It was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limit of three hours.

IOS.64/03
WASTE STRATEGY UPDATE
The Head of Environmental Protection Services reported verbally on progress to date with the Waste Strategy.  This Committee would receive a report concerning monitoring of the Best Value Action Plan on 11 September 2003.  Prior to that, however, the Executive was to consider a report on 4 August identifying the financial implications of extensions to kerbside recycling in partnership with Eden District Council.  This Committee may therefore wish to keep a watching eye on the overall delivery of the Waste Strategy.

The Environment Trust had obtained money from the Landfill Tax Fund to set up kerbside schemes at virtually no cost to this Authority or to Eden and Defra was the Government Department charged with handling the funding programmes.

A submission had been made to fund the extension of the current pilot kerbside recycling schemes which would allow the provision of an additional 28,000 green boxes and 20,000 additional garden waste bins, together with the construction of a composting area at Hespin Wood landfill site in partnership with Cumbria Waste Management and the County Council.

Mr Speirs had received positive feedback and, subject to certain conditions, there was a strong possibility that funding would be awarded.  If the current pilot schemes were extended to cover the majority of households in the District, then both authorities would require to pick up the revenue implications associated thereto, Carlisle’s share being in the region of £340,000.  The Council had a statutory recycling target of 30% by 2005/06 and, should the schemes be extended, it was anticipated that, in conjunction with the Council’s other recycling initiatives, recycling of at least 25% could be achieved.

Currently the Refuse Collection Budget was overspending mainly as a result of the continual increase in the number of requests for “special collections” of bulky household waste.  At present the Council made no charge for such collections, however, Members may wish Officers to investigate charging schemes which would not only reduce the level of overspend but also send out a waste minimisation message.  The down side was the potential for an increase in “fly tipping” which the Council would then have to collect.  Such a scheme had recently been introduced in Copeland.

Mr Speirs then responded to Members’ questions.

The Chairman queried how the revenue costs were to be allocated between Carlisle and Eden.   Mr Speirs advised that costs would be determined on a per property basis, but that these would vary.

The Chairman then asked whether the Council had a statutory duty to provide a similar service in both the urban and rural areas.  Mr Speirs responded that that was not the case, the requirement being to provide the service “where practicable”.

Members congratulated Mr Speirs and his staff on progress achieved to date.

RESOLVED – That the verbal update on the Waste Strategy be received and noted.

IOS.65/03
SUBJECT REVIEW – STREETWORKS
Pursuant to Minute IOS.49.03, the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented interim report of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee (OS.05/03) concerning the review into Streetworks commenced in August 2002. 

Dr Taylor outlined the content of the report, together with the following suggested outcomes:

· The Committee was disappointed with the lack of co‑operation from Cumbria County Council in helping them with that Inquiry, and urged the Executive to resolve the issue of scrutiny co‑operation with the County Council as soon as possible.    The Review would be concluded in the future if sufficient co‑operation could be forged.

· In general, the mechanisms available for the public to get hold of or pass on information about road works appeared inadequate.  A single point of contact for road maintenance queries in the Carlisle area appeared to be an obvious and necessary improvement to the current arrangements.   The Committee believed that a single telephone number should be possible through co-operative arrangements between the City and County Councils and Capita dbs.  The Committee urged the Executive to pursue such an approach.

· Further, the level and quality of information available on the issue on the websites of the two authorities was disappointing.  A Member of the public with a query or concern about a streetworks matter would struggle to find the information or point of contact they were seeking.  Again, the Committee recommended that both authorities and Capita dbs examine carefully the information they make available and look to improve the public accessibility of that service.

The Chairman stressed that there needed to be a point of contact, providing clear information and access to an Officer with technical knowledge, together with an assurance that someone would get back to the caller.  Information on forthcoming road works should also be made available.  

She added that the Carlisle Area Transport Advisory Group did not meet regularly and, when meetings were arranged, these were often cancelled by the County Council.  This was most unsatisfactory bearing in mind that it was the sole means of communication between local authorities in Carlisle and should be raised by the Executive. 

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be received and agreed, with the outcomes forming the basis of a Press Release.

(2) That the report and its recommendations be referred to the Executive for their consideration.

IOS.66/03
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BEST VALUE ACTION PLAN
The Economic Development Manager presented report ECD.23/03 providing an update on progress to date in the implementation of the Economic Development Best Value Action Plan.

Mr Beaty reminded Members of the background to the matter commenting that, following inspection, the service had been rated ‘good’ – ‘likely to improve’.

He then outlined progress achieved, drawing attention to the following issues in particular:

· Over the past year the main change had been the implementation of the organisational review.  Since Economic Development work relied largely on joint working with other agencies, progress was frequently dependent upon actions taken/not taken by third parties.  Progress on initiatives to promote new business starts also depended on decisions made outside the Council.

· In the past year and in conjunction with Property Services work had commenced on the development of future management policies for the Council’s landed estate held for Economic Development purposes.

· The reviews of the management of the Enterprise Centre and the Brampton Business and Tele-Centre were showing that the Inspector’s simple recommendations to operate the same with greater financial and management freedom would, in practice, be difficult to implement.

· The recommendations contained within the Inspection report on the need for a plan to promote the retention and growth of local employment in the local food sector also required clarification in the light of regional initiatives.

Mr Beaty then responded to Members’ questions.

Referring to the Cross cutting Regeneration Team established within the Council, a Member asked whether Ward Members could be provided with update reports and Mr Beaty undertook to take that request back to the Team.  A Member further questioned how many new businesses had been created during the current year and Mr Beaty confirmed that he would write to the Member with that information.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

[The meeting ended at 2.05 pm]

